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COUNCIL ON BANKING

MINUTES OF DECEMBER 13, 2005 MEETING

In attendance: Robert V. A. Harra, Jr. Council Chairman; Joseph E. Chippie, Council Member; Robert E. Dickerson, Council Member; W. Edwin Kee, Jr., Council Member; Edward A. Reznick, Council Member; Kathleen M. Roberts, Council Member; Clinton W. Walker, Council Member; Robert A. Glen, State Bank Commissioner; Francis S. Babiarz, Deputy Bank Commissioner; Gerard W. Kelly, Deputy Bank Commissioner; and David Bakerian, public observer.

Public notice of the meeting was published in the News Journal and the Delaware State News prior to the meeting.  The meeting was held at the Belmont Hall State Conference Center.

1. The meeting was called to order by Chairman Harra at noon.

2. The minutes of the June 7, 2005 meeting of the Council were approved

3. Commissioner Glen reported that the Office of the State Bank Commissioner was involved in only one item of potential legislation during the upcoming legislative session.  This was a bill for the licensing and regulation of debt management companies.  A similar bill had been introduced in the legislature by Representative Helene Keeley in 2004, but no action was taken at that time because the National Council of Commissioners on Uniformed State Laws was working on a Uniform Act.  NCCUSL approved its proposal last July, and it was then modified to conform to other licensing chapters in Title 5.  Commissioner Glen noted, however, that identifying and licensing companies operating in Delaware through the internet or otherwise without an office here would present some administrative problems.  Chairman Harra and Council Member Reznick expressed a concern that legitimizing such companies with a state license could also cause a reputational risk to the State.  Chairman Harra further added that the statute's fees should be set at a sufficient level to ensure that all administrative expenses were covered. Commissioner Glen and Deputy Commissioner Babiarz replied that all such costs could be covered since the bill did not contain any upper limit on its fees, and its provisions specifically required that all such fees be paid to the Commissioner's Regulatory Revolving Fund.  They also noted that insurance and bonding limits were set at $500,000.  Commissioner Glen further reported that the FY 06 budget epilogue provided $80,000 funding for two new employees if such a bill is enacted.  This was intended to be "seed" money to defray initial administration costs.  
4. Commissioner Glen next distributed the 2004 Annual Report and also discussed current budget issues.  A copy of the July 2005 Memorandum to the Council regarding the estimated fiscal year 2006 fee structure was distributed.  Commissioner Glen stated that the FY 07 budget was expected to be the same as the current budget with the exception that the $400,000 for the purchase of new computer software had been removed.  There were no increases in non-personnel items, and personnel costs would follow statewide increases.  In response to a Council inquiry at the previous meeting concerning OSBC fees in comparison with those charged by the OCC, Commissioner Glen distributed a chart of state supervisory assessment rates back to 1991 and a summary of current OCC rates, which contain semi-annual and annual assessments at various levels.  A similar fee structure for the Office of Thrift Supervision was also distributed.  At the $10 billion asset level, the OSBC would charge $244,000 in supervisory assessments and exam fees, whereas the OCC would charge $1,427,866.  Commissioner Glen indicated the OTS and OCC charges also had certain adjustments such as added assessments for banks with trust departments as well as credit card banks and he further noted that the OCC did not charge separate exam fees.  In general, this information showed that it was more cost effective for larger institutions to be state-chartered.   The Commissioner also offered to compare OCC and OSBC charges for any particular institution upon request.  

5. Commissioner Glen next reported that he had occasionally received requests from non-profit organizations and other state agencies for donations, but he had consistently declined such requests because all excess funds ultimately reverted back to assessed institutions.  He indicated that he had recently received such a solicitation from Nehemiah Gateway asking that the OSBC sponsor a program to distribute 1000 free credit reports to low income persons at a cost of $8,000.  Commissioner Glen distributed an e-mail from that organization explaining the request.  Commissioner Glen indicated that he had replied that he would discuss this matter with the Council.  He also stated that he had received a request from the State Division of Human Relations for $50,000 to support a media campaign to heighten the awareness of fair housing in the State of Delaware and distributed a November 9 letter from Juana Fuentes-Bowles, Director of the Division of Human Relations.  A motion was then made, seconded and approved advising the Commissioner that the past practice should be continued, and that the OSBC should not donate funds to other organizations.  
6. Commissioner Glen next discussed the bank franchise tax.  The current DEFAC estimates for the bank franchise tax were $145.8 million.  Two significant revenue issues were also at hand.  One concerned the effect of MBNA/Bank of America merger.  A Governor's task force was looking at this particular problem.  The second involved the Lehman Case, in which the basic issue was a claim that the current Delaware bank franchise tax structure was unconstitutional.  Superior Court briefing was scheduled to conclude in late December.
7. Council Member Chippie then reported that the Independent Community Bankers Association had indicated that it had requested that the OCC should have all consumer complaints handled by the states.  Commissioner Glen responded that the OCC only has one consumer complaint office with approximately 40 people to service the entire country.  He added that the OSBC was generally opposed to preemption of state law.  Council Member Chippie indicated that he had no problem with the OSBC handling consumer complaints against his bank.

8. Deputy Commissioner Kelly reported on the OSBC consumer education campaign.  He distributed the current identity theft brochure that the OSBC had prepared, as well as two other brochures prepared by other organizations.  He indicated that a DVD from the Federal Reserve Bank of Philadelphia was also being shown and distributed, and that 16 money school courses were planned for the next three months.  Deputy Commissioner Kelly also noted that the OSBC had received $75,000 for a study of foreclosures, which would include suggestions on how consumers could be assisted to avoid foreclosure.  An advisory committee was being formed to assist with that study.  Deputy Commissioner Kelly also explained a program in the Commonwealth of Pennsylvania that provided financial assistance to consumers in arrears in mortgage debt so that they could avoid foreclosure, and added that such a program was worth study in Delaware.  Chairman Harra indicated that a portion of the real estate transfer tax would be an appropriate source to fund such a program, and in order to ensure that consumers would not remain in financial problems, grants rather than loans might be more appropriate.

9. No other business coming before the Council, the meeting was adjourned at 1:35 p.m.

